
Tagine for Tea 
By Sophie Buckley 

SCENE ONE 
Split scene. We are watching "The Campsite", downstage left. A small 
grassy area. On it is a camping chair and a flask. Pippa (16) is sitting 
on the chair reading a book. Upstage centre, frozen, is "The Kitchen". 
Dinner is served. Mum and dad are sitting at the table. There is an empty 
chair. Upstage left is a door from the kitchen to the hall (the 'hall 
door'). Upstage right is a back door leading outside from the kitchen 
(the 'back door').  

PIPPA:(Looks up from her book and addresses the audience.)    
That's my kitchen. Last year. In about .... March? And that's my mum and 
dad. We're about to have tea. I'm there too - well I will be in a minute. 
That's my tea. I'm going to take a little break from this wonderful, 
peaceful holiday on my own, and I'm going to play myself last year. I 
reckon I can do 15 still. And I'm going to show you why this year, I 
thought I'd holiday on my own.  

Pippa walks over to the table. As soon as she sits down mum and dad 
unfreeze.  

PIPPA: Err, what exactly is this mum?  

MUM: It is...er peaches, rice pudding and chickpeas.  

Dad pauses with his fork on his way to his mouth and looks down at his 
meal, mildly surprised that this is what he has been eating.  

PIPPA: Yeah, I can see what the individual items are, mum. But I was 
wondering what actual main course you were aiming to create?   

MUM: Well... I was aiming for beans and sausages with tinned carrots and 
tinned potatoes. And I thought I knew the beans and sausages, because (To 
dad) the tins are slightly duller? (Dad nods). But they turned out to be 
chickpeas. And the others turned out to be peaches and rice pudding. So, 
I was thinking kind of... tagine??  

DAD: It's not too bad, love.   

PIPPA: And given that you had opened peaches and rice pudding, did it 
occur to you to serve that as pudding and open something else for mains? 

MUM: No, because I already had plans for dessert. We're having (goes to 
fetch tin opener and two plain tins, with their labels removed) prunes 
and condensed milk.  

PIPPA: And what are we actually having for dessert?  

MUM: I'm pretty confident about these. The prunes have this lip on the 
edge of the tin, and the condensed milk tin is a tiny bit smaller.  

PIPPA: Mum. What are we actually having for dessert?  

MUM: (starts to open the first tin.) We are having....(looks inside) 
alphabet soup and .... (opens next tin) salmon.  

PIPPA: Oh my God.  



DAD: (To mum) Never mind love. I'm not that keen on prunes anyway. 

Pippa stands up and walks away, out of the kitchen door upstage left and 
then back downstage left towards the camping chair.  

MUM: You've not eaten your tea. Pippa, don't you want your tea?  

Mum looks at dad. Not much support there. She picks up the plates and 
puts them in the sink. Dad puts the opened tins in the bin and exits 
through the door upstage left. Mum stands by the sink, as if washing up. 
She freezes.  

SCENE TWO 
Pippa watches scene one finish until mum freezes. Then she sits on the 
camping chair. She picks up her book, and holds it as she addresses the 
audience.  

PIPPA: So, that is where we were in March. I know, totally insane? But to 
be fair to mum, I'd better show you last January too. You see, contrary 
to appearances, mum is not stupid. Completely lacking in common sense, 
yes. But bloody clever. Maths genius. Professor of Applied and 
Theoretical Probability at Leeds Uni. I think it would be ok if she was 
just Professor of Theoretical Probability. Its the Applied bit that gets 
us into trouble. As far as I'm concerned maths is fine in a book. Just 
don't try and apply it to real life.  That's the reason why we got in 
this mess in the first place. Anyway, January. This is my dad coming home 
from work. I'm not in this one, so I'll just watch with you. 

SCENE THREE 
Pippa turns round to watch. Mum unfreezes. Carries on washing up. We hear 
the sound of a front door unlocking, and then the sound of it repeatedly 
banging into a metal object in the hall, as dad tries to open it.  

DAD: (Shouting from offstage left, as if through a partly opened front 
door along the hallway). Love?  

MUM: Yes, Love?  

DAD: Er... I can't get in. 

MUM: No, you'll have to come round the back.  

DAD: Err Love? ... what is it that's blocking the door?   

MUM: Tins, Love.  

DAD: Tins, Love?  

MUM: Tins, love.  

DAD: Must be quite a lot of tins!! 

MUM: Erm.... yes.... there are quite a lot. Although I think twelve 
hundred is probably more than 'quite a lot'. 

DAD: What's that love?  

MUM:  Nothing love.  

DAD: Any reason why we've got that many tins in the hall?  



MUM: Come round and I'll tell you.  

Dad crosses to upstage right while remaining offstage.Dad enters upstage 
right through the back door. He crosses the kitchen to upstage left, and 
looks through the door into the hall. He stands there for a moment. His 
shoulders droop in resignation. He comes back to sit down at the table. 

DAD: Right love. Do you want to explain?  

MUM: We've almost certainly won a holiday!!! 

DAD: (sarcastic enthusiasm) Brilliant!!! (pause) And why are there 500 
tins of beans in the hall? 

MUM: Ooh no, not 500 tins of beans. What would we do with those? No, I've 
got a mixture. So we can, you know, maintain a balanced diet. And there's 
actually about twelve hundred. 

DAD: Right! So why are there twelve hundred tins of random food in the 
hall?  

MUM: Not random. I just said, I got a balanced mixture, so we can.... 
(tails off as she sees Dad's face) Right, yes, why are they in the hall. 
Well on the way back from my probability conference yesterday I popped in 
to the little supermarket and there was this sign about a competition, 
run by North Eastern Foods - You know who do the canned stuff?  

DAD: No.  

MUM: Well, they're not like a brand - they just put it all in the tins, 
so you know, they aren't on the tin, so maybe you don't... 

DAD: Yeah. Just tell me the story.  

MUM: Well, there was this competition, where there's two winning tins 
have been put in EACH STORE!! And you if buy a winning tin ... let me 
show you one of the labels. (Mum gets out a large box from under the 
sink. It is full of peeled of labels from tins. Reads from the label.) 
You win an all-inclusive holiday for four!!   

DAD: We've only got three in our family. 

MUM: What?  

DAD: Never mind.  

MUM: So,(gets a pen out, and begins writing numbers on the back of the 
label on the table in front of Dad) I estimated the total number of tins 
in the little supermarket, and then I estimated the cost of an all-
inclusive holiday for four, and then I averaged the cost of a tin. And 
then I applied this probability formula. And if you look, you can see 
that the result was, that if I bought twelve hundred tins, then we would 
have a 99.95 percent chance of winning the holiday, and, when I factored 
in the relative cost of tins and holidays, and the fact that we're going 
to eat the stuff in the tins, using this formula, it said we totally had 
to do it, so I did!    

DAD: It said we totally had to do it? Who said we totally had to do it?  



MUM: The result. Of the formula. Maths basically. Maths said we totally 
had to do it.  

DAD: You promised. Have you forgotten? After the Llama. You promised. No 
more decisions based on what maths says.  

MUM: I know.. but the Llama was based on, like, experimental new theories 
of probability? So it was always going to be risky. And it was fine in 
the end remember, because it turned out Llamas could swim after all.  
This is totally different. This is like basic 'what's the chance' maths. 
Even you could do it. We can trust that sort of maths. 

DAD: (sighs) I'm going out. (heads towards the door to the hall upstage 
left)  

MUM: Don't you want see if we win the holiday?  

DAD: Why don't you already know if we won the holiday?  

MUM: Well, I've only had time to take half the labels off so far. I was 
hoping you might help.  

DAD: Can't maths help? (hand on the door handle)  

MUM: You can't get out that way love. The tins, remember.  

DAD: Oh bloody hell, I'll help you. Come here you fool.(Opens arms for a 
hug) 

Mum goes over to Dad, they hug, they then grab two tins with labels each 
from just outside the door to the hall, sit at the table and start 
peeling the labels off. They freeze. Cut to The Campsite.  

SCENE FOUR 

Pippa turns back round to face the audience.  

PIPPA: So, you can see where we're going here. Twelve hundred tins. 
Without labels on. That we have to eat. Every day for 34.28 weeks. (My 
mother's daughter - calculated on the basis of 5 a day in case you're 
interested). And there was no way my mum was prepared to waste anything. 
So once it was open, we ate it. So there was quite a lot of this:  

Pippa points at and turns to watch Mum. Cut to The Kitchen, Mum and Dad 
unfreeze.  

DAD: What delight does maths have in store for us today love?  

MUM: Well love, we are having soup a la cerise.  

DAD: Cherry soup?  

MUM: You're not just a pretty face are you? Yup. I was working with a tin 
of tomatoes, a tin of peas and carrots and some cherries. I can never 
spot the cherries. I thought it was kidney beans. Best I could do in the 
circumstances really.  

They freeze. Cut to The Campsite.   

PIPPA: And quite a lot of this: (points again) 



Cut to The Kitchen. They unfreeze. Dad looks down at his plate in 
disgust. He goes to the hall door upstage left. Turns back.  

DAD: I'm going to the chippy.  

MUM: (gets a paper and pen out of her pocket, scribbles while making a 
quick calculation) Alright love, but we're only allowed two more this 
month.  

DAD: (raises eyebrow).  

MUM: (Indicating that the paper is to blame) The formula.  

Dad exits 

MUM: Looks sadly down at the plate. Starts to eat the obviously 
disgusting food. Freeze. 

Cut to The Campsite.  

SCENE FIVE 

PIPPA: Anyway. All good fun. And my mum and dad didn't totally fall 
out about it. And we all secretly or not so secretly ate at Nanna's or 
down the chippy or wherever. So nobody starved. And by last October we'd 
eaten it all and I vowed never to eat tinned food again. So that's not 
why I decided to go on holiday on my own this year. No. It's because, 
lucky us, we won the holiday. Back to the same day last January. (Stands 
up and walks towards the kitchen door to the hall - upstage left)  I'm 
about to get home from my mates. Remember: 15 now. Slightly younger. See 
if you can spot my clever acting.  

SCENE SIX 
Cut to The Kitchen. Dad enters from door to hall upstage left carrying 
four tins and sits down. Mum and Dad still peeling labels off tins. We 
hear the sound of a door offstage left banging against the tins in the 
hall. Mum and Dad hear it.  

MUM: That you Pippa love?  

PIPPA: Yeah. What's in the hall? I can't open the door. 

MUM: It's tins love.  

PIPPA: Tins?  

MUM: Tins love. You'll have to come round the back.  

They freeze. Pippa enters downstage left by The Campsite, walks across 
the front of the stage and stands downstage right and addresses the 
audience from there.    

PIPPA: And while I was coming round the back, this happened.  

Pippa exits downstage right. Cut to The Kitchen. They unfreeze. 

DAD: (peeling off a label and looking at the back) Well, only about ten 
more to go. Looks like maths might have let you down love.  



MUM: (looking at a piece of paper with calculations on it, holding a pen) 
I don't understand it. Maybe it's this formula. Sometimes it works better 
the other way round... 

DAD: (peels another label off and reads it) Eeeh bloody hell you've done 
it love.  

MUM: What love? 

DAD: We've only gone and won the holiday! (reads) "Congratulations! You 
and your family will be jetting off to a mystery island for an all-
inclusive week-long holiday!"  

MUM: I knew it! I knew it! Yes! 

They hug in celebration. At this point Pippa enters from the back door 
upstage right. Looks at her hugging parents in disgust. Goes to the hall 
door upstage left to peer into the hall to see what was stopping her from 
opening the front door. Mum and Dad remain in an embrace throughout the 
next line.  

PIPPA: Why are there like a million tins without labels in the hall? 
Hello? Disgusting hugging parents? 

Embrace ends. Mum tries to hug a recoiling Pippa.   

MUM:  We've won an all-inclusive holiday!! 

PIPPA: Urgh, get off. Great. Why are there millions of tins in the house? 
(Looks at the table at the piles of peeled off labels). And why have you 
taken all the labels off, you idiots? We'll never know what's in them.  

This has not occurred to Mum or Dad. They look at Pippa in amazement.  

PIPPA: Stop looking at me like I'm the Messiah or something. God, this 
family is weird. (sits down). What's for tea? 

Mum picks up two tins without labels. Looks at the tins. looks at dad. 
Looks at Pippa. 

MUM: For tea we have... (Sharp intake of breath and awkward face) 

Mum and dad freeze. Cut to the campsite. Pippa leaves the kitchen and 
goes to sit on the camping chair. She picks up her book.  

SCENE SEVEN 

PIPPA: So. I was a bit mean to my parents, but I was 15, so what do you 
expect? Not like that now - massively grown up now obviously. Anyway, 
this all-inclusive "holiday" wasn't quite what we were expecting. 
This is my mum, back in last January again, on the phone to the woman we 
had to ring to claim the prize.  

SCENE EIGHT 
Cut to the kitchen. Mum is standing behind a chair with a phone to her 
ear. Dad is sitting at the table eating. He is obviously eating something 
a bit surprising. 



MUM: Right... November you say? (pause) And do we have to take it in 
November? (pause) No, no, that's fine. And where is the island? (pause) 
Oooh, that's exciting. Just hold the line a second for me will you? 
(Removes the phone from her ear. To dad) They're not going to tell us 
where it is! That's exciting isn't it?  

DAD: Err... 

MUM: (back to the phone) I was just wondering how hot it was going to be 
in November.  

DAD: We have to go in November? 

MUM: Shush (pointing at phone) yes. (Back to the phone) Sorry, my husband 
was talking to me. Did you say it was going to be hot? (fairly long pause 
as she listens) OK, pack for all weathers. Great.  

DAD: Pippa's going to love this.  

They freeze. Cut back to the Campsite.  

SCENE NINE 
PIPPA: Predictably, I didn't love it. I'm not going to spoil the 
"surprise" though. Let's have a look at last November, and I think you'll 
see why this year I decided to holiday on my own. Here we are, on our 
first night in The Shed. Yup, that is what it was called. 

Cut to "The Shed", downstage right. We are in a wooden shed with a 
window, facing upstage. There is no furniture in view, except a large 
cupboard, stage right. Two unpacked suitcases stand on the floor. Pippa 
brings her book and camping chair and puts the chair down in the shed. 
She puts the book on it. She stands looking out of the window. Mum and 
Dad unfreeze, pick up their kitchen chairs and bring them over too. They 
join Pippa at the window, looking out. Sounds of seabirds.   

DAD: I think that's a gannet.  

MUM: Is it love?  

PIPPA: (Looks at them both incredulously. Sits on her chair and puts her 
her head in her hands. Breathes deeply.) Right. So this island is 
actually, in real life, called Muck?  

MUM: Yes love.  

PIPPA: And this ..... building... is called "The Shed"? 

MUM: Yes love 

PIPPA: Because you know it pretty much actually is a shed too.  

MUM: (Pulls her chair nearer to Pippa. Sits down.) I know, love.  

PIPPA: And we are actually, in real life, going to spend a week here? 

DAD: (Reading something on the wall.) It says here you get Sea Eagles. 
(goes back to looking out of the window.)  



PIPPA: Oh my God you are actually having a good time.  

MUM: Look Pippa love, I know it's not quite what we were expecting.... 

Pippa stands up and walks away from mum slightly, facing stage left, she 
is furious.  

PIPPA: Not quite what we were expecting? Oh my God, you've really done it 
this time mum. Well thanks maths. Thanks a lot. Now I'm stuck in a 
freezing cold hut on a pissy little island... 

DAD: It's not that cold Pippa love.  

PIPPA: I. Am. Wearing. All. Of. My. Clothes. All of them. Including my 
bikini. AND I AM STILL FREEZING. 

MUM: (goes over to Pippa, puts a hand on her shoulder, Pippa shrugs it 
off) Look, sit down love. We've only just got here. It'll all seem better 
when we've settled in. I'll see what there is for tea.  

Mum heads towards the cupboard downstage right. Dad is still looking for 
birds out of the window. Pippa is watching mum.  

PIPPA: I thought it was all-inclusive?  

MUM: Well, the lady with the key said that we had to cook, but all the 
stuff was provided.  

Mum opens the cupboard door. We see that the cupboard is full of tins and 
only tins. She quickly closes the cupboard again, so that Pippa cannot 
see what is in there.  

Pippa sees mum's face and guesses what is in the cupboard, she gives her 
mum a furious look. Mum meekly opens the cupboard again and takes out two 
tins. She turns to Pippa apologetically.  

DAD: (turning back from the window.) I can't really see anything else 
through the rain.  

He looks at Pippa, clocks her furious face, follows her eye line to Mum. 
Clocks the two tins.  

DAD: (Amused) Oooh Bloody hell (Pause. To mum) Just tins love?  

MUM: Just tins love. 

CURTAIN 

   

  




